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Administration: 
Contract Activity 

● The Nurdle Patrol Expansion, Education, and Outreach was approved for funding 
for Year 4 on June 1, 2023.  

● The Subaward Agreement No. 3 UTA20-000902 between The University of Texas 
Marine Science Institute (UTMSI)  and Texas A&M University Corpus Christi 
(TAMU-CC) was fully funded for year four for the amount of $37,269.00 to further 
enhance the website for usability and the ongoing maintenance of the phone app 
to help promote the awareness and education of Nurdle Patrol. 

● Jace Tunnell moved to TAMU-CC in early August 2023, and Katie Swanson took 
over as PI on the project. A Subaward Agreement between UTMSI and TAMU-CC 
for Jace Tunnell to continue working on expanding the Nurdle Patrol project was 
finalized on October 4th, 2023.  

Risks and Impacts: None  
 

Project Tasks:  
Hire full-time staff to organize annual meeting, training, travel, manage website 
and develop promotional materials about Nurdle patrol. 
Tracy Weatherall was hired during the first quarter of year one on July 1, 2020. Her 
contract was renewed on June 1, 2021, for year two, June 1, 2022, for year three and June 
1, 2023 for year four.  
 

Host the Texas Plastic Pollution Symposium (TPPS) 
The 6th Annual Texas Plastic Pollution Symposium planning committee met 3 times during 
the third quarter to plan the 2024 symposium logistics in the Corpus Christi area.  
It was decided that the event will be held at TAMU-CC on March 21st, 2024 and an evening 
social event will take place on March 20th, 2024 at the Executive Surf Club. The Save the 
Date was posted in late November and a call for abstracts and registration opening was 
sent out via email on  January 3rd, 2024. A total of 41 abstracts were submitted by the cut-
off date of March 4th, 2024.  There will be 18 oral and 23 poster presentations.  

 

Student Scholarships 
As an incentive to attract students to attend the annual TPPS in person and present their 
research at the TPPS, we plan to offer a $500 stipend to cover costs for travel and 
expenses again for year four. Thirty-one students submitted abstracts, 8 oral 
presentations and 22 poster presentations (1 poster has 2 co-authors). Eleven of these 
students are travelling over 50 miles to attend and present their research and will receive 
the $500 stipend. Additionally, student presentation awards will be given again this year, 
sponsored by the Coastal Bend Bays & Estuaries Program. They are planning to give $300 



for oral presentations ($150 1st place, $100 2nd place, $50 3rd place) and $200 for poster 
presentations ($100 1st place, $75 2nd place, $25 3rd place). 
 

Create Starter and Teacher Kits 
The Nurdle Patrol Starter Kit was created during the first year of Nurdle Patrol (2020) for 
organizations to start-up their own Nurdle Patrol Citizen Science Project or to incorporate 
nurdle surveys into their existing monitoring program. The kits were designed to supply 
organizations with resources needed to conduct surveys, talk to their volunteers about 
nurdles, and provide a foundation for a successful project (Figure 1). As of February 29th, 
2024, 411 partners have received the starter kits.  
 
The Nurdle Patrol Teacher Kits were also developed during the first year of Nurdle Patrol 
due to many requests from teachers across the United States that wanted to teach their 
students about how plastics reach the ocean and what negative impacts plastics have on 
the environment. These kits include a curriculum about nurdles entering the ocean, what 
negative impacts they can have, and what solutions are out there to prevent nurdles from 
getting into the waterways. The interactive teacher kits include six jars of nurdles, an 
information card about how to conduct a nurdle survey, a presentation all about nurdles, 
and articles describing the problem (Figure 1). An updated version of the teacher kit 
curriculum was completed during the third quarter of year 2 which includes an All Level 
Nurdle Survey, a Nurdle Hurdle Race, K-5 curriculum that includes lesson plans for age 
specific children in K-1, 2-3, and 4-5, and Middle School and High School Chemistry 
curriculums. These lesson plans are now linked to our webpage. As of February 29, 2024, 
2,019 teacher kits were shipped to educators in the USA, Canada, Mexico, Puerto Rico, 
Costa Rica, Columbia, Cuba, UK, Spain, Africa, South Africa, Australia, Turkey, Italy, and 
Thailand. We estimate that each teacher would have 60 students, which means these kits 
could reach close to 120,960 students, making this an effective tool for educating 
students about plastics along the Gulf of Mexico and beyond. 
 

 
Figure 1. Nurdle Patrol Startup Kit (left) and Teacher Nurdle Kit (right) 

 



Plastic Free Life Kit 
In January 2021, we initiated the Plastic Free Life Challenge. This friendly competition was 
designed as an incentive to encourage our partners and individuals to conduct as many 
nurdle surveys as possible each month. The group that conducts the most surveys will win 
a Plastic Free Life starter kit that includes 42 single-use plastic alternatives (Figure 2).  
 

 
Figure 2. Plastic Free Life Starter Kit items. 
 
Individual Kit 
Individual Kits were created during the first quarter of year 3 to give individual citizen 
scientists everything they need to conduct a nurdle patrol survey on a regular basis. The 
kit includes a cotton zippered pouch with a Nurdle Patrol information card, a glass vial to 
hold the collected nurdles, a sticker and magnet (Figure 3).  
 

 
Figure 3.  Nurdle Patrol Individual Kit. 

 



Meet with organizations about Nurdle Patrol – Outreach 
During the third quarter of year 4, we acquired 22 new Nurdle Patrol partners and shipped 
56 teacher kits (Figures 4-5; Table 1-4).  Virtual and in-person presentations and meetings 
were given to promote Nurdle Patrol to organizations, including the following since June 
1, 2023:  
▪ June 7th– June 28th -  Five Nurdle Patrol presentations were given to the Summer 

Science Sea Stars (Grades 3 – 4) and Tidal Waves (Grades 5-6) at UTMSI. Each 
participant received an individual kit and conducted simulated Nurdle Patrols.  

▪ June 7, 2023 – Nurdle Patrol presentation to new partners in Portland, Maine. In-
person presentation.  

▪ June 13, 2023 – Nurdle Patrol presentation as invited speaker to the Texas 
Stormwater Conference held at the American Bank Center in Corpus Christi, Texas. 

▪ July 11, 2023 – Nurdle Patrol presentation at the Bay Education Center in Rockport 
for lunch and learn seminar series. 

▪ July 25, 2023 – Nurdle patrol presentation to Democratic Women of the Coastal 
Bend. In-person. 

▪ August 1, 2023 – Nurdle patrol presentation to students in Ghana, Africa to create 
new partnerships across the globe. 

▪ August 25, 2023 – Nurdle patrol presentation to the Friday Morning Group in Corpus 
Christi. 

▪ September 6, 2023 – Nurdle patrol presentation in Washington, D.C. to the National 
Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration on Risks and Threats of nurdle spills. 

▪ September 7, 2023 - Nurdle patrol presentation in Washington, D.C. to the National 
Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration on monitoring of nurdles. 

▪ September 9, 2023 – Nurdle patrol presentation and Nurdle Patrol beach surveys 
with the Zachery Kolda Elementary School.  

▪ September 13, 2023 – Nurdle patrol presentation to the Women’s International 
Shipping and Trade Association over Zoom. 

▪ September 21, 2023 - Nurdle patrol presentation to the Texas General Land Office’s 
Clean Coast Texas group over Zoom. 

▪ October 18, 2023 – Nurdle patrol presentation to the United Way of Corpus Christi 
board meeting in-person.  

▪ October 31, 2023 - Nurdle patrol presentation and Nurdle Patrol beach surveys with 
Flour Bluff middle school’s Wetland Ambassador Program at North Padre Island 
beach.  

▪ November 9, 2023 – Tracy Weatherall attended the STEAM (Science Technology 
Engineering Arts Mathematics) night at Kolda Elementary in Corpus Christi, Texas to 
assist our new nurdle patrol partner, Kolda Elementary-Coastal Cadet Club, inform 
students and their families about nurdles and the issues with marine debris and 
microplastics and their impact on the environment, animals and people. 

▪ November 11, 2023 – Nurdle patrol presentation at the Corpus Christ Science 
Museum in person.  

▪ December 4, 2023 – Nurdle patrol and environmental Issue of Plastics presentation 
for the Cub Scouts at the Windsor Park Elementary school. 



▪ January 17, 2024  - Nurdle Patrol and Beachcombing the Gulf of Mexico presentation 
at HDR Engineering HQ. 

▪ January 23, 2024 – Nurdle Patrol and Beachcombing the Gulf of Mexico presentation 
for the Flour Bluff Aquatic Science Class at Flour Bluff High School.  

▪ February 8, 2024 – Beachcombing and Plastics presentation for Seashore Middle 
Academy Marine Science Class at Seashore Middle Academy. 

▪ February 10, 2024 – Nurdle Patrol training at Mustang Island State Park for the 
Seashore Middle Academy Marine Science Class.  

▪ February 12, 2024 – Nurdle Patrol and Beachcombing the Gulf of Mexico 
presentation at Del Mar CED. 

▪ February 13, 2024 – Marine Debris and Nurdle Patrol in the Coastal Bend 
presentation at the Corpus Christi Science Museum. 

▪ February 16, 2024 – Nurdle Patrol/Beachcombing and Public Engagement 
presentation for the Informal Science Education Association at the Texas State 
Aquarium.  

▪ February 20, 2024 – Crowd Sourcing Plastic Pollution Data Throughout the United 
States and Beyond poster presentation at the GOMCON GOMA meeting in Tampa, 
Florida. 

▪ February 20, 2024 – Nurdle Patrol expansion throughout Mexico presentation at the 
GomCon GOMA meeting in Tampa, Florida. 

▪ February 20, 2024 – Science Viral Videos presentation at the GOMCON GOMA 
meeting in Tampa, Florida. 

▪ February 21, 2021 – Nurdle Patrol and Beachcombing the Gulf of Mexico 
presentation at the GOMCON GOMA meeting in Tampa, Florida. 

▪ February 24, 2024 – Nurdle Patrol and Beachcombing the Gulf of Mexico 
presentation at the Whooping Crane Festival in Port Aransas, Texas. 

▪ February 27, Careers in Marine Science presentation at the Seashore Middle 
Academy. 
 

The Nurdle Patrol Facebook group is being utilized as a way to communicate with 
individual citizen scientists as well as new organizations about new efforts related to 
Nurdle Patrol. News stories, survey results, and other related material are also shared 
with the more than 3,000 followers on the closed group Nurdle Patrol Facebook page. 
Also, the Nurdle Patrol Twitter account (public) was created to educate and inform the 
general public about plastic pollution and other science related topics. To date there are 
984 followers. 
 
Lisa Scobel, a graduate student studying Environmental Conservation from the University 
of Wisconsin-Madison, joined the Nurdle Patrol team this summer as an intern and 
recruited 14 new partners along the Mississippi River’s 2,350 mile stretch as well as New 
York and Canada. In addition, she published 5 Nurdle Patrol related articles that are 
posted on the nurdlepatrol.org website at 
https://nurdlepatrol.org/Forms/News/index.php. Lisa started a position at the Galveston 
Bay Foundation in July 2022 as the marine debris coordinator and is helping to spread the 
word and sample in the Houston/Galveston area about Nurdle Patrol. 

https://nurdlepatrol.org/Forms/News/index.php


 

 
Figure 4.  Nurdle Patrol Partners (yellow) and Teacher Kits (red) shipped in the continental United States,  
Canada, Cuba, Belize and Mexico.   

 



 
Figure 5. Nurdle Patrol Partners (yellow) and Teacher Kits (red) shipped to Alaska, Hawaii and worldwide. 
 
 

 Table 1: Nurdle Patrol Partners who have received startup kits as of February 29, 2024. 
 



 
Table 2:  Nurdle Patrol Partners who have received startup kits as of February 29, 2024 (continued). 



 
Table 3: Nurdle Patrol Partners who have received startup kits as of February 29, 2024 (continued). 
 



 
Table 4: Nurdle Patrol Partners who have received startup kits as of February 29, 2024 (continued).  
 



 
Table 5: Nurdle Patrol Partners who have received startup kits as of February 29, 2024. 

 
Phone App Maintenance and update website 
A contract was signed with TAMU-CC Conrad Blucher Institute (CBI) in July 2023. The work 
by CBI includes improvement to the phone app for Nurdle Patrol by adding all data onto 
a map, as well as updates to the Nurdle Patrol website (www.NurdlePatrol.org). Both 
versions of the original phone app, Android, and iOS, were released in May 2021.  
 
For the first quarter of Year 4, CBI hired a graduate student to continue the development 
of the Nurdle Patrol website and mobile apps. The team has been working on the 
technical transfer for the student. The student has been able to set up and work on 
upgrading the software libraries for Nurdle iOS app and is working on Nurdle Android app. 
The newer iOS version (1.3.5) is in the testing phase. 
 
During the second quarter, the development team completed the technical transfer 
process for the new research assistant and updated the point of contact (located at the 
bottom of the nurdlepatrol.org website) with the new email address 
(Jace.Tunnell@tamucc.edu). They also started working on a basic concept for the nurdle 
interactive animation for the website (Figure 6).  
 

http://www.nurdlepatrol.org/


 
Figure 6. First prototype of the Nurdle interactive animation 
 
For the third quarter of Year 4, the development team made progress on the nurdle 
interactive animation. The team asked volunteers to play the game and gathered 
feedback. There are several changes in latest version of the animation (Figure 7): 
- Added colors and various sizes for the nurdles. 
- Added more realistic graphics for the vehicle (trucks and ships). 
- Shorten time to complete the animation. 
- Added environmental health bar as additional game-over condition.            
- Adjusted the way nurdles moving speed. 
- Added counts to nurdle collected and nurdle uncollected. 
 

 
Figure 7. Nurdle interactive animation as of March 6, 2024. 
 
 
 



Develop Educational and promotional videos 
Videos produced from year 1 funding (2020) have been placed on the YouTube Channel 
that the Mission-Aransas Reserve maintains, as well as posting to various social media 
platforms, and added to the NurdlePatrol.org website. For year 2 (2021) funding, a four-
part video series featuring Diane Wilson was produced and completed. The videos were 
shown at the Nurdle Patrol Film Festival on September 10, 2022. For year 3 (2022) a 
documentary of Nurdle Patrol’s work in Mexico was produced and completed in April 
2023.  
Below is a list of the films shown at the Nurdle Patrol Film Festival on September 10, 2022. 

1. Diane Bio: Diane's life growing up as a multigenerational shrimper, raising kids, living 
and working on the bay in Texas, and her passion with ensuring that environmental justice 
was being served. Towards the end of the video, Diane talks about the early days  of 
knowing that Formosa was discharging plastic pellets into the waterways where she had 
raised her kids and fished for a living and knew that something had to be done. 

2. Formosa Lawsuit: Diane describes the long battle with Formosa, taking samples daily 
for three years straight, making allies with whistle blowers that worked for Formosa, the 
dangers of working against Formosa in the community, and the lawsuit's ultimate 
decision. Diane discusses the key pieces of evidence that brought down Formosa, 
including utilizing Nurdle Patrol data as part of that effort.  

3. Working with Nurdle Patrol: Diane and Jace talk about collecting nurdles at Formosa 
and at other plastic manufacturing sites, sending TCEQ complaints across the state to put 
nurdle releases from the many plastic manufacturing sites on the official record of the 
state, using the Formosa lawsuit funding to expand Nurdle Patrol efforts across the U.S., 
and the continued fight with Formosa. At the end they discuss "where do we go from 
here?".  

4. Future: Where do we go from here? Diane and Jace talk about the Matagorda Bay 
Mitigation Trust, the $50M in funding that was set up from the Formosa lawsuit consent 
decree that Diane established, what projects are being funded, where Nurdle Patrol is 
going in the future, and what Diane's future plans are. At the end of this video they discuss 
the future with plastic policy changes that have occurred in Texas and other states, federal 
efforts going on, and if there is going to be another series about the good things 
happening.  

Public Awareness 
The Nurdle Patrol rack card continues to be printed and describes how to conduct a 
Nurdle Survey on the front side and on the back side it has more detailed information 
including where to look for nurdles, what nurdles are, and a QR Code link to 
NurdlePatrol.org where a training video can be found. We created this card in English and 
Spanish (Figures 8 & 9).  
 



 
Figure 8. Nurdle Patrol outreach flyer front and back. 
 

 
Figure 9. Spanish version of the Nurdle Patrol outreach flyer front and back. 
 
The billboard campaign was created during the first year (2020) of Nurdle Patrol and was 
a huge success and has been extended into the third year with one near the Formosa 
Point Comfort (site 355751) in February 2022 and will remain at this site until February 
2025 (Figure 10).  
 

 
Figure 10. Nurdle Patrol billboard campaign.  
 



Nurdle Patrol is proud to have an outreach installation at the Texas State Aquarium 
(Figure 11). The Texas State Aquarium reached out to us in the summer of 2021 to request 
video footage, images of nurdles, and text on the impact of plastics in the environment. 
From the information we sent, the aquarium was able to create an exhibit with a video 
that plays continuously, and a poster display educating folks on what nurdles are, how 
they get into the environment, and solutions for reducing plastics getting into the ocean.  
 

 
Figure 11. Nurdle Patrol outreach installation at the Texas State Aquarium. 

 
Summary 
A total of 546 surveys were conducted during the third quarter of Year 4 and 9,412 nurdles 
were removed from the beaches, riverbanks, and lake shorelines across the United States, 
Mexico and additional countries worldwide. Nurdlepatrol.org acquired 22 new partners 
and shipped 56 teacher kits to educators in the USA, Canada, Mexico, Puerto Rico, Costa 
Rica, Columbia, UK, Spain, Africa, Australia, Turkey, Italy, Spain and Thailand. Twenty-five 
individual kits were handed out during the second quarter (Table 6).  
 
 

Y4Q3 Number 
of Surveys 

Nurdles 
Removed 

New 
Partners 

Teacher 
Kits 

Individual 
Kits 

December 74 1,686 10 9 0 
January 199 2,161 7 16 0 

February 273 5,565 5 31 25 
Total 546 9,412 22 56 25 

Table 6: Y4Q3 Progress Report Summary. 
 

 
Obstacles 

Currently there are no obstacles.  


